
Timestamp Sample Question 1

Beyond simply 
being afraid, have 

you ever had a bad 
experience with a 

real spider?

Does it make any 
difference if the 

spider isn't organic - 
for instance, a 

robot?

Which virtual spider 
is the worst you've 
ever encountered?

What reactions do 
you feel at the sight 
of in-game spiders?

Have you ever 
stopped playing/not 

played a game 
because of its 

spiders?

On a scale of "Meh" 
to "AAAARGH!", 
how affected are 
you by in-game 

spiders?

On the same scale, 
how would you rate 
real-world ones that 

you encounter

Does it make any 
difference if the 

spider is intelligent/
friendly?

Are you scared of 
in-game spiders 

when they cease to 
be a threat to your 

character?

Have you ever used 
a 'no spiders' patch 

in a game?
What is your age 

bracket? What gender are you

Are there/have there 
been any other 

monster types in 
games that have 

caused you 
particular trouble/
triggered the same 
feelings you have 
towards spiders?

2/8/2012 16:20:31
The giant ones from 
Resident Evil. Male

2/8/2012 16:33:58

I've been bitten a few 
times, but nothing 
more involved than 
that.

Yes. A Robot Spider 
is simply a robot built 
in the shape of a 
spider. You could 
have a Mecha-Spider 
the size of a 
skyscraper and it 
wouldn't bother me.

The Frostbite Spiders 
in Skyrim. I've met 
lots of spiders, but 
larger varieties of that 
thing just creep me 
right out.

Depends on Size. 
Spiders have been 
apart of the gauntlet 
of common video 
game enemies since 
ever. Smaller spiders, 
or spiders that are 
easily defeated don't 
bother me. Larger 
ones, like the ones in 
Skyrim are a little 
more creepy. Nope! 4 7

Hmm. It makes it a 
little more chilling if 
the spider is of near 
human intelligence, 
similar to the one that 
was in Harry Potter. No. No. 21-30 Male

Not too particularly 
fond of spider-people 
or people with spider-
like features.

2/8/2012 16:35:10

Lived in Bahrain for a 
while and woke up 
just before one 
jumped on my face. 
My dad then threw it 
out the door and I 
thought it would come 
back the following 
night. Slept under a 
mosquito net for 2 
years. 

Totally different, not 
scared. Skyrim or Ocarina nauseous No 9 9 MMMmmmm yes. Yes, but not as much. No 21-30 Male

Dead Space 
monsters. 

2/8/2012 16:37:15

No, they just freak me 
out. Oh, one time a 
spider spiked my 
drink, but it didn't go 
any farther. 

Yeah, arachnobots 
are no bother

The ones in Skyrim 
are pretty grim. Tomb 
Raider Underworld 
had some nasty ones.

Eek. Argh. Oo-er. I 
can't look! Die, foul 
beast! Nah, I soldier on 6 9

I can't think of any 
talking spiders

Not scared, just 
creeped out if the 
animation is good 
enough. 

Nah, mostly a console 
gamer. 21-30 Male

Nope. Just those 
eight legged freaks.

2/8/2012 16:37:44 No

No they all seem to 
behave like most 
other AI The ones in Doom

Might think "Oh cool" 
if the design is good 
enough. no 2 1

Can't think of any 
spiders that were 
really handled in a 
manner other than 
cannon fodder. no

Never had that.  The 
Skrym one is the first 
time I'd heard of such 
a thing. 31-40 Male

Since I'm not affected 
by them I'll say all the 
monsters affect me 
the same way.

2/8/2012 16:43:18

One crawled out of 
the end of the sleeve 
of my jacket once 
while I was putting it 
on and then made a 
sprint for my face.

Mostly I freak out and 
manage to put 
distance between 
myself and the spider 
before anything else 
happens.

If my fiancee is 
around, I'm usually 
able to push down the 
rising terror long 
enough to kill and 
dispose of spiders for 
her sake, but I'll be 
convinced, as I carry 
the corpse to the bin, 
that it's about to come 
back to life and attack 
me.

Depends how it's 
animated. If it moves 
realistically, doesn't 
matter how natural it 
looks (realistic 
movement from a low-
poly spider will beat 
an awkwardly-moving 
realistically-modelled 
one).

The ones in the 
Resident Evil remake 
on Gamecube. 
*shudder* Swarms of 
spiders, like the 
poisonous, light-
fearing beasties in 
Uncharted 3, are also 
high on the creepy 
scale.

Depends on the size 
and complexity; for 
some reason, the low-
poly arachnids in 
Torchlight don't freak 
me out as much. Also 
depends how long it 
takes to kill 'em - a 
quick fight doesn't 
bother me as much as 
a boss battle. 
Generally my 
reactions range from 
a brief "oh God" to 
cold flashes and a 
physical, full-body 
shudder.

Even the thought of 
spiders will make me 
feel itchy, as if they're 
crawling over me 
(especially in my 
hair); in-game spiders 
will have the same 
effect if they're scaled 
appropriately small for 
my character (or 
there's a swarm of 
them).

No. Generally I don't 
know ahead of time if 
there are spiders in 
them, and I'd rather 
just murder them all 
and know they're 
dead than turn it off 
and have the 
uncomfortable feeling 
in the back of my 
mind that they're still 
there. 7 8

Who in their right 
mind would have a 
friendly spider? (That 
would be a "no")

Not scared of, but 
wary of. I'd still avoid 
them. No. 21-30 Male No.

2/8/2012 16:45:11

Not a specific bad 
experience with them, 
but I am always 
paranoid about them 
crawling on me while I 
sleep(and insects in 
general).  As a child, I 
had a Zoobooks 
subscription.  Seeing 
up close pictures of 
spiders and insects, 
seeing the detail on 
them, the fangs, the 
legs, all of the 
features just added to 
my intolerance of 
spiders and insects.  
We have brown 
recluse-like spiders in 
the area, and that 
adds to my paranoia.  
The scientists say that 
they can't be 
recluses, I've seen 
more than a few that 
look exactly like them.  
Anyhow, I work as a 
Paramedic, and we 
have bunk rooms for 
when we work 
overnight shifts(which 
I always do).  The one 
station that I work at 
always seems to have 
a bunch of spiders-I 
killed at least a dozen 
one night before 
being comfortable 
enough to go to sleep.  
I have a bad habit of 
always checking 
upper corners in 
rooms and such for 
them.  I'm pretty 
reluctant to let them 
live, when I see them 
at home or work.

That depends on the 
game, and bears 
more on context than 
a visceral reaction.  
My reaction would 
only change if the 
creature enhances/
detracts from the 
game's story and 
environment, not in an 
emotional reaction.

Don't think I can 
narrow down a 
specific one, but 
maybe Shelob from 
the Return of the Ring 
game(on PC).  That 
game has a special 
ring-shaped place in 
my heart.  

Really not much of a 
reaction, they seem to 
be like any other 
enemy, in-game. No, never. 1 7

I wouldn't say that it 
does.  I do enjoy the 
type that I can 
summon.

I don't think there's 
any bearing there.

I had not realized that 
such a thing existed. 31-40 Male

None that I am aware 
of.  I'm hesitant with 
certain occult type 
content, but I can't 
think of anything that 
I've shied away from.

2/8/2012 16:47:58 Nope.

Yes, actually. Robot 
spiders are creepy in 
their movement, but 
without the hairness/
extra eyeballs/fangs, 
they aren't as bad.

The one at the very 
bottom of the area in 
Mountain King. The 
clomp-clomp of that 
thing sends shivers 
down my spine 25 
years later. I wish they'd go away. No 7 9 No

Yes. Especially in 
Limbo. Even when I 
pulled that bastard's 
legs off, just rolling it 
around creeped me 
out. Do these exist? 21-30 Male Nope.

2/8/2012 16:48:47

A spider ate my 
grandmother.

No, not really. But 
spiders have this 
awful tendency to 
runs towards me 
instead of away from 
me. No.

The ones in Dark 
Messiah of Might and 
Magic. Not so easy to 
kill, climb on walls, 
and there are tons of 
them. Also the sounds 
of walking on their 
webs. Yuck.

"Oh God, I hope they 
don't do poison 
damage." No. 2 9

Intelligent spiders in 
games are probably 
more unsettling than 
non-intelligent ones. 
Can be creepy, but 
not necessarily.

In games where their 
corpses lie around, 
more scared than 
before. So hard to tell 
whether a spider is 
upside-down or not. No. 21-30 Male

2/8/2012 16:51:03

One morning I woke 
up, got dressed and 
felt a weird tickling 
inside my jeans.  
When I went to check 
later, I found I'd spent 
most of the morning 
with a big spider 
(actually large, not 
'but it was the size of 
an octopus!' large) 
crawling around my 
legs.  That left me 
fairly jumpy the rest of 
the day.

Yes, robot spiders 
don't usually move as 
fluidly as organic ones

The spiders in the 
original Resident Evil, 
when I first played it.  
They burst into 
dozens of smaller 
spiders when you kill 
them.

Depending on the 
game, I usually wind 
up aiming for them 
first No 3 5

Yes, but friendly 
spiders are very 
uncommon in games.  
I can't think of any at 
all.  But if it was a 
friendly spider, I'd 
probably cut it some 
slack.

No, since there's 
usually something 
else to focus on

System Shock 2, but 
that was primarily 
because the spiders 
there were some of 
the nastiest creatures 
in the game. 21-30 Male

Mandarins in Silent 
Hill 3.  They have this 
horrible sound that 
plays whenever 
they're about and I'm 
driven to kill them 
whenever I hear it.

2/8/2012 16:53:29

Sadly I have had 
sleepless nights when 
I knew there was a 
large one somewhere 
in my room that I 
couldn't find..

It's the movement that 
creeps me out so 
robot/spider-like 
aliens are a problem 
too.

I haven't played many 
games with horrifying 
spiders, but the 
poisonous headcrabs 
in Half Life 2 move in 
a spider-like way and 
seriously freak me 
out. I couldn't stand 
Skyrim spiders.

Revulsion, some kind 
of primeval panic.

Yes, the 
aforementioned 
Skyrim, Dragon Age. 8 9 No not really.

Yes if I can see them 
moving around.

I wasn't aware of their 
existence until 
recently, so not yet. 21-30

Half Life poisonous 
headcrabs, 

2/8/2012 16:53:57

No. Pure racial 
memory on this one I 
think. I mean I really 
don't like them, but 
I've got no direct 
reason to feel this 
way (I've never been 
touched 
inappropriately by 
one).

Robots are generally 
fine - although a 
particularly spidery 
animation can 

I'm often affected 
more by the 
environment than the 
arachnid, the 
mounting terror as 
you enter a lair/web. 
MMOs are particularly 
good at just covering 
everything in webs 
just to give you a feel 
for the horror that is 
about to be thrust on 
you - Lord of the 
Rings Online recently 
has me wandering 
around a be-webbed 
area (looking for 
something or other). 
While I wasn't exactly 
enjoying it, I was 
happy enough 
dispatching the 
blighters at range 
without actually going 
near them. What I 
wasn't expecting was 
for a spider to dangle 
down from the roof - 
almost on top of my 
character, but 
importantly from my 
viewpoint I thought 
this wasn't in the 
game... oh how I 
(didn't laugh).

I generally feel a bit 
queasy, but can 
abstract the bigger 
ones as just being 
ludicrous (it's the 
more spindly ones 
that freak me out). 
Shivers up the back 
are common, and a 
need to move away 
from the screen.

Nope. I'm a 
masochist. 7 7

The less real they 
seem, the happier I 
am. If I can talk to it, 
then it's not a spider, 
it's a ridiculous thing 
(although the one 
from Harry Potter: the 
spider of spiders (2 I 
think) talked and that 
was still a creepy 
scene... but generally, 
if it acts like a spider, I 
don't like it. 

Yes. If they're around, 
I don't like them. Nope. 31-40 Male

2/8/2012 16:53:58 No. Yes.
The ones in Dark 
Messiah

Great, I have to stare 
at the floor and swing 
my sword at these 
annoying creatures 
that poison me.

Yes, but just because 
they're a tedious 
enemy type. 1 1 Yes. No. No. 21-30 Male No.

2/8/2012 16:54:21

I was up late (11ish?) 
reading in bed when I 
was about 14.  I 
wasn't reading a 
scary book, but I was 
seriously into it and 
not giving the real 
world much of my 
attention.  A spider 
about the size of a 
nickle dropped 
directly onto the line I 
was reading and 
caused me to shriek 
and throw the book.  I 
slept out on the couch 
that night and 
continued to do so for 
about five years.  I 
didn't go back to 
sleep there willingly.  I 
could be on the 
computer and do 
anything else in there, 
but I did not trust the 
bed again.

These days my 
girlfriend expects me 
to kill all kinds of 
nasty critters.  The 
worst are house 
centipedes because 
they're just SO gross.  
I basically have to 
man up by inwardly 
yelling 
"SPARTAAAA!" when 
I try to squish a spider 
or a centipede.  It 
helps.

Robot spiders aren't 
scary to me because 
in my eyes they'd lack 
the same predatory, 
ambush or trap hunter 
instincts of an animal 
or animal/demon 
hybrid.  Nothing 
created by a man is 
going to be as scary 
as what comes out of 
Mother Nature's 
horror-infested womb.

I think evolution has 
programmed us to 
recognize a natural 
spider and be afraid 
of it because it's going 
to kill us and laugh 
about the fact over a 
mug of liquified 
organs when it's out 
at the bar with its 
buddies later that 
night.

Limbo.  Holy crap, 
that thing is unnatural 
in every way.  The 
same with Doom 3's 
baby-headed spiders.  
They count, right?

I'm usually pretty ok 
because I can 
remember that I'm in 
a game and I'm 
empowered to deal 
with them (with fire).  
The ones that make 
me yell usually come 
from nowhere and I 
have no way of 
dealing with it.  I need 
to feel able to defend 
myself.

I think I gave up on 
Doom 3 because it 
was so goddamn 
cheap with its scares.  
It made me angry 
rather than afraid.  
Things would pop out 
of nowhere rather and 
scream rather than 
build tension.

I persisted through 
Limbo even though I 
jumped EVERY TIME 
the spider's limb 
darted out and 
impaled me.  I can't 
say spiders were ever 
the deciding factor in 
me giving up. 3 8

Friendly spiders are 
still kind of squicky.  It 
seems like the kind of 
creature that would 
turn on you as a plot 
point, doesn't it?  It's a 
matter of trust.

When given the 
option I will always 
take the non-spider 
companion.  It's 
difficult to humanize 
something that has so 
many limbs (Octopus 
Dad being the 
exception that proves 
the rule).

Experience has 
trained me to remain 
vigilant at all times.  
Game designers are 
bastards who will 
cause tiny spiders to 
spring forth from dead 
spider's bodies.  I'm 
not afraid, but I'm 
always on the lookout 
when I first slay a 
particular spider 
breed.

No but I can see how 
people would benefit 
from it.  It helps 
people enjoy an 
otherwise great game.  
It's like playing a 
game with house 
rules. 21-30 Male

The Half-Life 1 Fish.  I 
have a difficult time 
being in the water and 
knowing that thing is 
in there with me.  It 
always has the 
advantage and it can 
strike at any time.  It's 
not a cheap scare; it's 
scary because I'm in 
its domain.

Any nasty water 
creature will do this to 
me.

2/8/2012 16:56:18

I've been spooked by 
spiders, but no real 
bad experiences.  I've 
had worse with 
Wasps.

Yes, it makes a huge 
difference.  In a post 
Wild Wild West world, 
robot spiders are a bit 
of a joke. 

The dead one in 
Monster Party

Usually, I don't feel 
any real threat outside 
of an unexpected 
scare sequence 
where I am shocked 
by the event rather 
than the antagonist. No 5 7

Spiders have a bad 
rap so I have to say 
that initial prejudice 
already defines 
mistrust in the 
arachnid. no Never 21-30 Male

It must be a genre 
thing as I'm usually 
not spooked by many 
monsters in my 
games.

2/8/2012 16:57:40

Yes. big, full of legs 
Brazilian Jumping 
Spiders. Who are 
deadly, by the way. Nope. none. Again? no. 1 4 Nah. no

Never heard I could 
do that. 31-40 Male No.

2/8/2012 16:58:36 No.

Robot spiders are 
less gross than 
organic spiders.

The really big ones 
that are modeled after 
real spiders with 8 big 
eyes. When spiders 
are bigger than a 
house, then it's a little 
creepy.

Ugh, more spider 
enemies? Be more 
original game 
designers. No. 2 4

Yes. NPC or friendly 
spiders are inherently 
less creepy/gross 
than enemy spiders. No. No. 21-30 Male

I don't like mad/
deranged surgeons. 
The surgeon guy in 
BioShock almost 
made me stop 
playing. That's way 
worse than spiders.

2/8/2012 16:58:51

No but I've seen a 
friend of mine develop 
a large lump on his 
face because of a 
spider bite. Another 
friend of mine was 
bitten by a spider on 
his leg in the same 
location as he was 
mosh-pit-stomped just 
a week before. 
Because of this, he 
developed a pretty 
terrible case of 
cellulitis and a gold 
ball sized chunk of his 
leg had to be 
removed (which 
ruined his leg tattoo). No.

Arachnotron from 
Doom because they 
are usually in large 
numbers.

Nothing really. I never 
have any emotional 
response to in-game 
spiders. No. 1 3 No. No. No. 21-30 Male No.

2/8/2012 17:05:40

No. I was stung by a 
wasp once, so I'm 
afraid of those (so 
arguably THAT fear is 
not irrational), but 
nothing like that with 
spiders.

I think a robotic spider 
would actually be 
scarier, since that 
adds to the whole 
uncanny feel.

I haven't really 
encountered all that 
many virtual spiders, 
as far as I remember. 
The only ones I recall 
were the small ones 
in LOTR Online. Also, 
the Giant Mudcrab 
from Oblivion, while 
not actually a spider 
(but pretty close in 
terms of appearance), 
was slightly scary.

Mild repulsion, but 
nothing more.

No, I tend not to avoid 
games specifically 
because of spiders. 3 7

I imagine a friendly 
spider would be much 
less scary. It's the 
same with real-world 
spiders: once you 
observe them a bit 
and notice some 
familiar behaviour, 
they lose a bit of that 
scariness.

I'd have to be 
absolutely sure 
they're not coming 
back.

No, and not that I can 
think of. 21-30 Male

I have to say my 
being scared of real-
life spiders is mostly 
because of the 
unexpected places 
they turn up. In that 
sense, pretty much 
anything in a game 
can scare me if it 
appears sudden 
enough. From 
LeChuck at the end of 
Monkey Island 2, to a 
zombie in a dungeon 
in Oblivion or a bad 
guy lurking around the 
corner in SWAT 4, if 
it's unexpected, I'll 
jump (sometimes 
more than others). 
For this reason, I tend 
to avoid survival 
horror games.

Also, it's not so much 
the appearance of the 
spider (eight legs and 
all that) that causes 
me to fear it, but more 
not understanding its 
behaviour, I think. 
They're like 
machines, moving 
around on all those 
legs, while their heads 
seem to be 
disproportionately 
small, so I can't give 
them any 
anthropomorphic 
characteristics in my 
mind. I just don't 
understand what 
makes them (and 
certain insects) tick. I 
can understand what 
bees and ants do, I'm 
just not sure what 
those spidery guys 
and girls are up to 
when they choose to 
crawl across my desk.

2/8/2012 17:09:20

Not that I can think of 
aside from I really 
don't like the thought 
of them touching me 
directly.

I'd say I'm not 
bothered by robots or 
spider-like objects 
rather than an actual 
spider. Except maybe 
bodyhorror spiders. 
(Spiders with human 
arms for legs, for 
example)

Worst reaction to was 
probably the Resident 
Evil ones, although I 
was younger at the 
time. 

Depending on the 
setting, slight dread. 
But really depends on 
the setting. I seem to 
be worse with spiders 
encountered in first 
person than others. Nope. 5 7

For the most part, I 
think friendly and 
comedy ones I'm not 
as bothered. Those 
that the game actively 
builds up for me to 
fear are probably the 
ones I have the 
strongest reaction to 
really. Nope

Nope, although 
tempted by the 
Skyrim one, again 
mainly the whole first 
person thing. 21-30 Male

Mainly things that the 
game builds up to be 
scary really. And 
again moreso in first 
person. I'm a bit of a 
wuss for scary 
games, and I did jump 
plenty of times during 
the Dead Space 
series (the first game I 
never finished 
because of this 
jumpiness, but I 
wouldn't say the 
specific monsters did 
it as I finished 2 fine. 

Except maybe the 
tentacle grabbing wall  
thing.)

2/8/2012 17:10:48 No Not enough

Dragon age Origins 
one, before I modded 
it to death Pure terror Yes 9 8

No, I couldn't even 
make Morrigan in 
Dragon Age transform 
into the spider form.

No. I think they're 
horrible and revolting. 
The only good spider 
is no spider.

Yes, Dragon Age 
Origins. I'd like such 
mod for most of the 
rpg ones (which I'm 
fond of), like Two 
Worlds, Skyrim, 
Kingdom of Amalur 31-40 Female

2/8/2012 17:10:52 no
Only organic spiders 
are really bad.

The asshole red 
spiders in Thief.

"Die, Die! you eight-
legged scum!"

Yes, I couldn't finish 
Thief because of the 
spider cave in the last 
level. 6 3

It helps quite a bit 
actually yes no. 21-30 Female

Headcrabs.  
Particularly poison 
headcrabs.

2/8/2012 17:10:52

Trying to kill a wolf 
spider once I only 
caught its leg.  It 
dropped from the wall 
with a thud and went 
right for my bare feet.  
When I jumped away 
it continued to follow 
me.

Just depends on how 
sleek and spindly it 
is.`

Easily Limbo spiders 
by far.  Those ones 
would be rated an 8 
on the creep out 
factor.

Usually not too bad, 
some are well done 
and some you don't 
even realize you're 
fighting a giant spider.

Limbo creeped me 
out.  I walked away 
for a few minutes after 
dying to my first 
spider in that game. 5 7 To some degree yes. Not generally No 21-30 Male

Anything that crawls 
really fast and comes 
after you.

2/8/2012 17:13:43

When I was a kid my 
sister was freaking 
out because she 
thought she saw a 
spider in her toy 
pram. I looked and 
couldn't see it, 
assumed she was 
lying. I thrust my hand 
in and then a second 
later saw the huge 
fucking abomination 
of a creature right 
next to me.

Yes, giant robot 
spiders are not nearly 
as scary. Unless it's 
like a cyborg thing 
and it looks like a real 
spider. In fact, a giant 
sentient robot spider 
that looked real would 
possibly be the worst 
thing.

One in Skyrim that 
drops from the ceiling 
without warning. More 
because it was a jump 
scare than the fact 
that it was a spider.

Alternatively, the 
spiders in Penumbra 
while you can't see 
them, but can hear 
them.

The need to kill it with 
fire and 
simultaneously run 
away.

No, unless by spiders 
you mean bugs. 
Ahahahahahahah. 
Sorry, I just didn't 
want to leave the box 
just saying "no" 2 5

I am fine with friendly 
or talking spiders. It's 
when they are hidden 
or skutting towards 
me with fangs drawn 
and venom dripping 
that they are a 
problem.

No, then I try to 
befriend them by 
offering them spare 
cabbages.

Only in Meet and 
Fuck: Spiders. 21-30 Male

I get scared a lot: The 
things in Amnesia, the 
bloodsuckers in 
Stalker, the things in 
The Cradle, Alma.

Basically, anything 
when I know 
*something* is there, 
but I can't see what it 
is. It messes me up 
every time - often to 
the point where I am 
in a cold sweat.

2/8/2012 17:26:32

Yes! having them on 
my body, in my hair 
etc, near my face. 
ashuajdhajdhsjhdjf

The Dwemer spider 
robots and suchlike 
are definitely easier, 
though the shape & 
the way they scuttle 
will still trigger me if 
it's realistic enough.

Hmm. Generally 
speaking, I hate the 
thin-legged non-
tarantula kind worst in 
real life, but the big 
furry wolf spider ones 
in Skyrim were 
horrible, because they 
moved fast and hid in 
the landscape then 
jumped on me, and 
the screen is 1st 
person. So I'm saying 
those ones!

Depends. If they are 
far away/slow moving, 
it doesn't bother me. If 
they are close & fast 
& realistically scuttly, I 
will recoil from the 
screen, esp. if 1st 
person view. I can 
manage, but 
sometimes have to 
half-close eyes and 
mash buttons till they 
are dead. Though I 
also hate the sight of 
dead spiders.

No, though I 
conceivably would if it 
was bad enough, i.e. 
ALL SPIDERS in your 
FACE all the TIME. 5 8

Yes, because I know 
it's not going to jump 
at/attack me, and I 
feel I can predict its 
movements. I am 
generally fine with 
"pet" spiders in 
games.

I am still phobic of 
spider corpses, 
though live non-
hostile ones are OK. No. 21-30 Female No.

2/8/2012 17:36:04 No.

Yes, I don't feel 
scared when facing 
an inorganic spider. In 
SWTOR for instance, 
many of the mining 
droids resemble 
spiders, but I don't 
feel anything when 
fighting them.

A combat encounter 
in Dragon Age 2 
where looting a chest 
spawned a *massive* 
spider directly behind 
you. My camera was 
positioned so that I 
didn't see it until I 
turned around after 
looting, and I came 
face to face with it. It 
was not pleasant. A strong flight reflex.

No. I usually attempt 
to find a way to fight it 
from range or use 
party members. 7 6

It would, but I have 
never encountered a 
spider in a video 
game that was not 
hostile.

I am still leery when 
my character has to 
loot the corpse of a 
dead spider, but most 
of the fear is gone.

Yes, Dragon Age 1 
and 2. I would install 
one for Skyrim but I 
am lazy. 21-30 Male

2/8/2012 17:51:41

Woke up a few times 
to find spiders 
crawling across me 
which I found scary 
when I was young. 
Now it's more of an 
annoyance but it does 
mean I have to check 
obsessively for any 
others before going 
back to sleep.
Other than that, not 
really. No.

The ones from 
Minecraft (for 
annoyance value) or 
the one that Morrigan 
can turn into in 
Dragon Age: Origins 
(for disgustingness 
value).

Nothing different to 
any other enemies, 
unless it's a 
particularly icky-
looking spider, in 
which case I feel 
slight revulsion. No. 1 3 No. No. No. 18-21 Male No.

2/8/2012 18:00:57

Wake up. Spider. 
Face. My face. On it. 
Spider on my face. 
MY FACE. A 
SPIDER. ON MY 
FACE. THEN IN MY 
HAIR.

Typically not, because 
they make the 
unmistakable sound 
of something with far 
too many legs.

System Shock 2's 
monstrosities, which 
you hear hissing and 
purring long before 
you meet them, then 
they still manage to 
surprise and poison 
you.

I wince, swear, and 
ask aloud, "What 
would you do that?"

Playing System 
Shock 2 in co-op, I hid 
in corners until my 
chums had 
bludgeoned the 
blighters to death and 
I could no longer hear 
them purring. 6 8

Only a little--we all 
know spiders are 
creatures of pure 
malice and will do 
anything to lure 
victims into their web. 
Sure, they seem nice 
and friendly now, but 
give them a minute 
and you'll see.

Yes, if I've only seen 
a few spiders in the 
game so far, or if it's a 
boss--who knows how 
they could behave? 
They're tricky little 
gits, you know. No. 21-30 Female

I swear at flying 
enemies and curse 
the idiot who put them 
in the game, but who 
doesn't?

2/8/2012 18:01:06

No.

My real-life 
arachnophobia also 
varies with the 
appearance of the 
spider. There was a 
particular species of 
jumping spider 
common in Southeast 
Asia, about a quarter 
inch long that I have 
an actual affection for, 
and would enjoy 
handling them. My 
house has numerous 
daddy longlegs 
spiders spinning their 
messy cobwebs, and 
they cause me no 
concern at all. But 
with the large 
huntsmen spiders that 
commonly invade 
houses in Australia, I 
would be 
uncomfortable with 
them in the same 
room, but willing to 
capture them and 
release them outside. 
But these are all 
exceptions. Most 
other spiders I would 
feel varying levels of 
discomfort towards, 
and would try to 
permanently dispose 
of them.

Not really. The spider-
bots in the final level 
of Thief II give me 
similar (though slightly 
less severe) feelings. 
The spiders in 
Darwinia—were they 
robotic or organic?—
also.

The spiders in Thief 
and Thief II are the 
worst for me. The way 
they sound and 
move…shudder. I 
can't go anywhere 
near them in the level 
unless they’re dead, 
and even their curled 
up dead bodies give 
me the creeps.

Just thinking about 
them is creeping me 
out.

Depending on the 
spider, anything from 
mild dislike (Skyrim) 
to extreme reluctance 
to look at or go 
anywhere near the 
spider (Thief). No. 7 3

No, it doesn't mitigate 
things at all. There’s a 
friendly spider in Thief 
II’s “Life of the Party” 
mission, which 
doesn't attack the 
player at all, but it 
creeps me out the 
same way. Yes. No. 31-40 Male

Very few.

Oddly enough, the 
zombies in all three of 
the Thief games 
cause me similar 
feelings, but slightly 
less severe. I don't 
have any problems 
looking at them, but 
the sound they make 
freaks me out, and I 
have difficulty going 
anywhere near them.

2/8/2012 18:03:43 Not really

I still want to kill a 
robot spider but just 
as an enemy, not 
because it affects me The one in Limbo 

Usually I want to kill 
them if they are huge No 2 3

Yes, it does. Friendly 
spiders are just allies No

No, but I'm sure many 
would appreciate it 41-60 Male

Scorpions. I am 
affected by scorpions 
more than spiders. 

2/8/2012 18:06:57

Nothing really 
noteworthy apart from 
the occasional night 
on the couch because 
of a particularly big 
spider in my room. 
Apart from that, there 
are no really big 
spiders where I live so 
nothing nightmarish 
ever happened to me.

Yes, usually they are 
much less creepy if 
their being a robot or 
not organic makes 
them less realistic. 
Not always, though. 
While not in a 
videogame, and not 
technically 8-legged, 
the "spider drones" 
seen in Minority 
Report were really 
unsettling for me.

I'd say it is the spider 
daedra monster in the 
videogame Oblivion. 
Not so much for its 
hybrid nature but 
mostly for how well 
animated the 
movement of its legs 
was. Second place 
goes to the venomous 
headcrab of Half Life 
2, which is kind of 
spider-like.

I actually kind of like 
them, especially if I'm 
looking for a creepy 
atmosphere in a 
game. They unsettle 
me but not to the 
point of not being able 
to play that game. I 
feel I have to say that 
I enjoy my good share 
of horror movies, 
books and games. No 3 7

As I said, the worst 
videogame spider for 
me was the spider 
daedra in Oblivion, 
which I first saw by 
summoning it, and got 
quite a scare as I 
didn't expect that. 
Anyway, intelligent 
spiders can be even 
more disturbing, but if 
they're friendly, 
especially if they are a 
comic character, then 
I can love them and 
not be afraid in any 
way.

If they're not actively 
"friendly", yes. Even if 
a spider was in a 
game simply as an 
aesthetic part of the 
background (for 
example, spiders 
running on their webs 
in a corner of the 
room) it would still 
scare me even if I 
were sure that it is 
purely aesthetic and 
in no way a threat to 
my character. No 21-30 Male

other insects might 
scare me, but much 
lees than spiders.
I also have a problem 
with eyes, so 
monsters with 
damaged eyes or 
eyes in disturbing 
positions usually 
scare me a lot.

2/8/2012 18:13:57 No.

Robot spiders are 
less scary than 
spiders, and also way 
cooler. I strongly 
support them.

I'm not arachnophobic 
but even I really 
disliked the Frost 
Spiders in Skyrim. I 
wish I could explain 
why - perhaps the 
horrid little spikes all 
over them? The fact 
you're playing in first 
person? The way they 
drop on your head? I 
don't know. Whatever 
it was, they alone are 
the reason I'm 
answering this poll.

There's also one 
greenish spider 
enemy in FFVII which 
kind of lurches 
towards the party in 
this horrible clunky 
laboured way and I 
hate that thing too, so 
maybe it's the jerky 
animation I don't like.

Generally not much, 
although I find them 
scarier than the other 
traditional scary 
animals like snakes, 
bears, crabs made of 
lava, etc. No. 1 2 Yes. Definitely not. No. 21-30 Female

I have a massive 
phobia of helium 
balloons that has 
caused me to be 
unable to play/
complete certain 
games (Sam And Max 
Save The World 
Episode 2: Situation: 
Comedy, The 
Simpsons Game) but 
obviously this is 
something that occurs 
far less often than 
spiders and as you 
can see from the 
games listed above 
does not usually 
prevent me playing 
hot new AAA titles.

2/8/2012 18:34:44

Not that I can recall, 
really hate the way 
they move and their 
total disregard for 
your personal space Yes, robots are fine

Any of the ones in 
skyrim or the ones 
that drop on you in 
dragon age : origins, 
lest we forget resident 
evil. 

Complete belly flip, 
retraction of exposed 
limbs, adrenaline rush No 7 8

Sometimes, I don't 
mind having them as 
pets in WoW

I dislike having to 
manoeuvre around 
their carcasses in 
skyrim, very 
unpleasant, all limbs 
and spiny bits, hate 
the fangs, when my 
character insert sword 
in mouth of spider. I'd. 
Ever ever get that 
close No 21-30 Male No, thankfully

2/8/2012 18:42:24 No Nope

The ones in Eye of 
the Beholder made a 
scary sound None No 1 8 No No No 31-40 Female No

2/8/2012 18:46:46

Not beyond just being 
generally creeped out 
by the larger and 
hairier kind.

Yeah, those don't 
bother me at all 
generally.

Toss up between 
Beth'tilac in World of 
Warcraft, (http://
www.wowhead.com/
npc=52498#screensh
ots:id=236292), the 
spiders in the original 
Eye of the Beholder 
(can't easily find a 
screenshot... meh) 
and some of the CGI 
ones in more recent 
movies (Aragog, 
Shelob). Those 
buggers in 
KoA:Reckoning who 
pop out of the ground 
and hiss at you are 
kinda the same 
feeling, but thats 
mostly jump-scares 
and being annoyed at 
being caught by that.

Just a little bit 
squibbly, I would 
guess. A bit creeped 
out - killing the 
buggers is quite 
cathartic though.

Only one I can think 
of is, again, EotB - it 
was the sounds they 
made that did it more 
than the appearance 
though. 4 5

Yes. Friendly & non 
threatening don't 
really bother me No No, seems silly. 31-40 Male

2/8/2012 19:56:36 No.

Robot spiders are 
never scary.  Organic 
spiders are 
sometimes scary.

The large spiders that 
appeared in the shack 
in the original 
Resident Evil.  When 
they died, a mob of 
tiny deadly spiders 
erupted from them!!

I don't find them much 
more remarkable than 
other monster 
analogues based on 
the real world (like 
wolves, for example). No. 4 3

Being intelligent and 
friendly reduces the 
scariness factor 
considerably.  In the 
RE example before, 
they are a force of 
nature that cannot be 
reasoned with.

(Mind you, I've never 
encountered an 
intelligent spider 
villain that appears in 
cutscenes and the 
like, so I can't 
comment there). No.

I did not know that 
such patches existed.  
In any case, I never 
patch out content that 
I find objectionable. 31-40 Male Generally not.

2/8/2012 20:27:29
Not that I can 
remember, no.

Usually, yes: since it's 
the realism aspect 
that makes them 
unpleasant for me, 
robots aren't scary. 
Swarms of robot 
spiders still do creep 
me out.

Probably the spiders 
in Indiana Jones and 
the Infernal Machine. 
They were realistically 
sized (equivalent to 
real-world Goliath 
Tarantulas), and were 
often hidden in dark 
corners or on the 
ceiling.

Slight aversion if they 
are realistic. 
Oversized spiders 
rarely trigger a 
'phobia' reaction, but 
being surprised by 
small individuals or 
facing swarms of 
small spiders can do. 
My reaction to real-life 
spiders is much much 
worse.

No, although I had a 
friend who did: he and 
I both played Indiana 
Jones and the Infernal  
Machine, and I had to 
play through the 
'spider' sections for 
him because he found 
them too scary. 3 8

Since NPCs are 
usually oversized, it 
doesn't bother me. I 
didn't like using the 
spider familiar in 
Neverwinter Nights 
(small and realistic), 
but didn't mind having 
a spider pet in World 
of Warcraft (oversized 
and cartoon-like).

Yes, if they fit the 
'criteria' that scares 
me.

No. In-game spiders 
don't scare me 
anywhere like as 
much as real ones, 
but if they did I 
probably would. 21-30 Male

Headcrabs in Half 
Life, because they're 
small, spider-like, and 
often surprise you in 
confined spaces.

2/8/2012 20:34:57 Not really.

Yes, absolutely, that's 
why the later levels of 
EDF2 aren't so good.

The first time I 
encountered one in 
resident evil 1 
probably gave me the 
biggest fright.

Not so bad really, I 
only jump if one 
manages to sneak up 
on kme. No. 4 8 Yes, absolutely. No. No. 31-40 Male

Zombies, kind of for 
similar reasons; the 
way they have a 
tendency to jump out 
at you and bite.

2/8/2012 20:43:17 2 4 16-18 Male

2/8/2012 20:46:09 No.

Somewhat, I played a 
lot of City of Heroes/
Villains and didn't 
really feel it there. 
Struggling to recall 
any other robot 
spiders for 
comparison.

Tomb Raider: 
Underworld's many 
many spiders, 
probably not helped 
by the combat 
system. While they 
were also horrible in 
Castlevania: Lords of 
Shadow, you felt 
more powerful against 
them, easing the 
anxiety.

I used a guide to 
finish TR:U as it 
allowed me to prepare 
for how many I would 
encounter in the next 
area, almost gave up 
several times, credit 
to the game I guess 
that I didn't put it 
down.

Shudders, urge to 
look away/stop 
playing

I vaguely remember 
years ago playing the 
Draken (?) demo and 
upon flying to a cave 
and seeing it was full 
of spiders just 
uninstalling the demo. 
I refused to play Dark 
Messiah because of 
the spiders I was told 
were present andiIt 
was one of the 
reasons I stopped 
playing Dragon Age. 8 6

Once you were riding 
the ones in Lords of 
Shadow it was slightly 
better as at least I 
knew it couldn't attack 
me anymore.

It lessens, heightens if 
I know one is nearby 
but I can't tell where 
though.

Not yet, but I will 
before I start Skyrim, 
I've had to look away 
everytime one came 
up in the GiantBomb 
12hr play through 
video I've been 
watching. 21-30 Male

The Radscorpions in 
Fallout 3 were pretty 
damn creepy, but 
VATS allowed me to 
bypass real time 
combat with them, 
which removed a lot 
of the creep factor.

2/8/2012 20:46:33
had one thrown in my 
face by my brother

yes, robotic spiders 
are more annoying 
than organic ones

The giant spiders 
from Castlevania: 
Lords of Shadow are 
annoying

shit another annoying 
enemy!!! nope 5 1

If they are friendly I 
am still tempted to hit 
it

not scared but I 
wanna attack them nope 21-30 Male goblins

2/8/2012 20:49:46 Yep Nah Skyrim Cool cool cool No 3 4 Nah No No 31-40 Male Necros

2/8/2012 20:56:53

2/8/2012 21:07:24

I think so; it's been a 
while since I thought 
about this.

I guess it really 
depends on the 
game; if the character 
has to kill all these 
creatures, including 
spiders, it doesn't 
matter what format 
they come in. They're 
just going to get 
slaughtered at some 
point.

There was the spider 
in that Stephen King 
movie It, and the first 
time I ever saw it, it 
scared the freak out 
of me; I never forgot 
that experience. It 
scared me so much 
because there was no 
way a spider that big 
could be real and yet 
it was on my 
television moving 
around and I was 
watching it move.

It's either something 
to kill, slice its legs off, 
run away from and 
then kill, or wave 
some magic wand at.

Um, no. I'm surprised 
they haven't made a 
game where you were 
a cockroach and you 
melted people with 
gut juice; that'd be 
awesome and might 
appeal to a bunch of 
people. 1 5

Of course it does; 
there are many 
characters in a 
videogame who can 
serve different 
purposes; a spider 
could be programmed 
to kill you or it could 
be your friend, etc. I 
wouldn't have a 
problem with that 
because the world 
this spider lives in has 
been created by a 
bunch of people. They 
set that program up; 
of course I would 
support it. I wouldn't 
be playing the game if 
I didn't support it. No.

Wow, you could've 
stopped reading at my 
last answer. Anyway, 
I like playing games 
"as is", if you couldn't 
tell. They lose some 
of their original value 
if you add something 
like this patch. Adding 
this patch means you 
weren't satisfied with 
how the people at the 
studio released the 
product and you had 
to customize it 
yourself so you could 
be satisfied with it. I 
don't see people 
customizing the layout 
of their DVD players 
or the content of their 
DVD's they play in 
them, yet people 
usually compare 
these to videogames. 
Maybe I'm just being 
weird. 21-30 Male

Not really. All 
monsters are alike 
and unanimous in 
their goal: to cause 
trouble for the player. 
Who cares how ugly 
they are? They'll soon 
be destroyed. I think 
this is where I say that 
the uglier a monster 
is, the quicker you 
can destroy it. It's a 
mind thing and it's just 
my opinion.

2/8/2012 22:39:36

Oh yes... Actually the 
root cause of my 
arachnophobia: being 
forced by a sideshow 
emcee to fake a living 
tarantula in my hands, 
age 6... Many years 
ago (am 42 now)

It does - robotic ones 
are ok, as long as 
they are not built to be 
lifelike!

The ones from Arx 
Fatalis

Disgust juste like with 
the real ones. No 5 5

No idea, never came 
across one like that... 
Does such an 
example exist? Sometimes No 41-60 Male

Some critters from 
Lost Planet, and the 
King Kong "insects"

2/8/2012 23:06:38

I was bitten by a 
Grass Spider on the 
foot, causing it to 
swell very badly. 

Yes, robot spiders are 
no big deal. The 
metallic clicking of 
their legs aside.

The Ice Spider in 
Darksiders Mild revulsion No 3 6

A2 in The Nameless 
Mod is a hoot. No No 31-40 Male

The Scions in Mass 
Effect 2

2/8/2012 23:36:43 Yes

Robot spiders don't 
bother me in the 
slightest.

None stand out.  I feel  
about the same 
toward them all.  The 
more realistic, the 
stronger the negative 
reaction.  Hairier is 
scarier too.  (Hey, 
poetry!)

Disgust, discomfort, 
repulsion, some 
anxiety No. 6 9

I don't recall 
encountering an 
intelligent or friendly 
spider in a game.

Yes, as long as they 
are still on the screen, 
even dead, they 
bother me. No. 31-40 Male

No, just spiders by 
themselves.  
Creatures that have 
spider-like features 
bother me much less 
than creatures that 
are actually spiders.

2/9/2012 0:04:59 Yes: a tarantula.

Somewhat: the 
Dwermer ones in 
Skyrim aren't as bad 
as the hairy ice 
spiders.

The ones in Dark 
Messiah of Might and 
Magic "Ugh" Not really. 3 2 Dunno. Yeah. Nope. 21-30 Male Nope.

2/9/2012 16:10:33

Not really anything 
serious that I can 
remember. I wonder if 
a bad experience I 
had as a child that I 
have since blocked 
causes my 
arachnophobia. 

Running or walking 
into spider webs is my 
main fear associated 
with spiders. And only 
if there is a 
reasonably large 
spider in the web. 
Like a writing spider 
or those banana 
spider things. Once I 
reached into a pool 
skimmer to clear it 
and came up with had 
a big wolf spider on 
the back of my hand. 
That was pretty brutal 
and I instantaneously 
brought my other 
hand up and smacked 
it off so quick that I 
barely even saw the 
spider. 

Absolutely. The little 
dwarf robot spiders in 
Skyrim are no 
different from any 
other non-spider 
enemy.  

Skyrim by far. The 
Giant Spider(s) 
bringing you a horrific 
surprise by dropping 
from the ceiling with 
their legs fully 
extended. I feel 
actual, physical pain 
every time I saw one, 
so much so that I 
installed the mudcrab 
spiders mod. They 
were still scary 
dropping from the 
ceiling. 

Complete, paralyzing 
physical and mental 
revulsion. An aching 
pain that shoots to my 
finger tips and makes 
me feel vulnerable in 
some weird way. I 
never really had a 
problem with virtual 
spiders until now, in 
fact I thought it was 
comical how people 
got creeped out by 
spiders in games. 
Then I started seeing 
the Skyrim spiders 
and realized they 
were really fucking 
bothering me. 
Fortunately the 
smaller ones go down 
really quick. The big 
ceiling droppers are 
another story. 

In Skyrim I definitely 
started avoiding 
spider zones. I think 
once I even turned 
around and left a 
zone because I was 
sick of seeing them. 
Never even came 
close to that in any 
other game (including 
Oblivion). 7 8

I think slightly. The 
aggressive motion 
towards me/my 
character definitely 
takes the revulsion to 
a new level. Although 
I haven't really had 
any friendly spiders in 
Skyrim yet. They 
never bothered me in 
any other game that I 
can remember.

Still slightly creeped 
out, but not scared. 
As I said the 
aggressive motion 
has a lot to do with it. 

Skyrim was the first. 
Mudcrabs are still 
creepy when they're 
dropping from the 
ceiling, hanging out in 
spider webs, and 
making spider noises. 21-30 Male

Not that I can 
remember. Head 
crabs in Half-Life 
were pretty nerve 
racking sometimes 
when they snuck up 
on you or popped out 
where you weren't 
expecting them. But 
they are downright 
cuddly compared to a 
Skyrim spider.

2/9/2012 16:50:55 No.

The initial fear 
reaction is the same, 
though I find it slightly 
easier to fight them.

Anything that really 
wriggles its legs when 
advancing.

Stomach tingles, 
cringing, want to 
move away from as 
quickly as is humanly 
possible.

I have deliberately 
avoided side 
dungeons that contain 
or might reasonably 
be expected to 
contain spiders or 
spiderlike robots (e.g. 
the Dwemer ruins in 
Morrowind), wherever 
possible, but 
generally carry on 
with plot areas that 
contain spiders. 7 8

I still cringe at the 
sight of it and interact 
with it as little as 
possible.

The fear has two 
aspects: monster 
threat and 
spideriness.  The fear 
of the spideriness 
does not go away 
when e.g. the spider 
is a corpse.

Have never used one 
as I'm wary of 
patches, though I may 
well get the no-
spiders patch for 
Skyrim.  I could do 
without seeing any 
game spiders. 31-40 Female

Sometimes insect 
types with multiple 
legs trigger a smaller 
version of the same 
reaction - centipedes 
etc. - but not as badly.

2/10/2012 1:28:12 No.

I'm less disgusted by 
fake-looking or robot 
spiders, e.g. the 
spider bots in Beast 
Wars. However, robot 
spiders that look a lot 
like real spiders still 
scare me.

I hated the spider in 
SimAnt. I played that 
when I was a 
kindergartener (17 
years ago or so) and I 
was terrified to even 
start the full/quick 
modes because I 
knew that there would 
be a spider wherever I 
went, and that it 
would respawn no 
matter how many 
times I killed it (I 
played through the 
tutorial mode n 
amount of times). The 
one time I played 
through the full game, 
I played it almost 
exclusively in the 
nest-view and mini-
map only just so that I 
could avoid the spider 
(and the close-ups the 
game included of it).

Generally disgust and 
if I'm helpless, fear 
and tension. If I can 
do something about 
spiders, less fear. I'm 
more afraid of swarms 
of miniscule spiders 
than giant fantastical 
spiders.

I think I may have 
stopped playing 
SimAnt a few times 
because of the spider. 2 5

Friendly spiders I 
know that I can avoid 
or find a way to do 
without, or at least I 
know that I'll only 
have to interact with 
them briefly then I can 
move away from 
them.

I've found that the 
spiders in Skyrim to 
be hardly frightening 
at all once they 
became windshield 
kills. I'm still not fond 
of them, especially if I 
ever imagine them to 
be real spiders. No. 21-30 Male

Maggots or hairy 
caterpillars or the like.
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Hmm, not particularly 
but I saw the film 
Arachnophobia when 
I was very young and 
have been terrified 
since. One of my 
friends decided to buy 
a tarantula though (as 
people do to try make 
themselves edgy or 
more interesting but 
just end up looking 
like a dick that has a 
stupidly large spider 
in his house) he 
decided to show me 
the tarantulas 
shedding which was 
pretty much an exact 
duplicate of the thing, 
disgusting, so I ran 
away from his vile 
abode and have 
never been back 
since.

Most definately. I 
don't remember that 
big ol' fiery spider 
boss in Devil May Cry 
making me weep for 
my dignity but the 
giant tarantulas in 
Resident Evil made it 
seriously hard to play.

The ones that hide in 
the tunnels in Trine 2 
and come at the 
screen.

I get shakes and 
general nausea.

Yep. In sections 
anyhow, always been 
able to get a sibling to 
get past the spider 
bits in games whilst I 
looked on in terror 
from behind a couch 
(a couch I had 
checked thoroughly 
for spiders) 9 9

I've never 
encountered any or 
did the fiery spider 
dude in DMC talk? I 
can't remember.

No, their mere image 
is enough. Until they 
are no longer on 
screen or there is no 
hint that they are 
around, the noise of 
the tarantulas in 
Resident Evil was 
enough to set me off.

Never used one, 
never thought to look 
for one really, been 
too busy hiding in 
shame. I'd definately 
use them if they're out 
there though. 21-30 Male

The large scorpions in 
Fallout New Vegas 
triggered a similar 
reaction but nowhere 
near as severe.


